City Council Minutes
July 21, 2014

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

JULY 21, 2014
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, July 21, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Sharon Scroggins, Mike Kraus, Stephanie Guy with Cheryl Reichenberger and Pamela Winegarner absent.

Staff members present were William Gondoly, Public Works Director; Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Ben Mabry, City Engineer and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance. Mayor Spexarth amended the agenda to add item E under Purchase Requests to review the bid for replacing the roofs at the City Building and Library from Winter Roofing.
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
There were no notices or communications
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
There were no citizen comments
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A.
Review of the request to approve the Temporary Special Event permit for the Co-Ed Softball Tournament and waive the distance requirement – Betsy Anderson
Ms. Betsy Anderson, 621 Union Park Circle, requested Council approve the Temporary Special Event Permit for the Co-Ed Softball Tournament scheduled for August 16th through September 27th at Colwich Memorial Ball Fields. She asked Council to waive the distance requirement to allow coolers with adult beverages inside the fenced area of the ball complex that is within 200 ft. of the assisted living center.
Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the Temporary Special Event permit and waive the distance requirement due to the assisted living center and allow cereal malt beverage inside the fenced area of the ball complex.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Motion approved 3-0. 
B.
Review of the request to approve the reimbursement to Michael Rau for completion and successful passing of his EMT training

Mayor Spexarth stated that Fire Chief Brad Banz was requesting Council to reimburse Michael Rau $876.87 for his successful completion and passing of his EMT certification.  He reminded the Council that in 2011, the approved reimbursement amount was $500 however; the amount no longer covers the current cost of the class.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve reimbursing Mike Rau the full cost of his EMT expenses and to fully reimburse future firefighters upon successful completion and passing their EMT exam and their certification.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Motion approved 3-0. 

C.
Review of the request to approve the best bid for the lining of the broken sewer line on Breese Ave.

Mayor Spexarth presented the bids for lining the broken sewer line on Breese Ave. from Mayer Specialty Services and Utility Maintenance Contractor.  He highlighted the two options presented to each company: first, fix only the broken portion of the line or second, line the pipe between Marian and 1st Street.  


There was discussion regarding the scope of the project, past repairs and their associated costs, and the sewer reserve fund having money available to complete the project.   Council discussed the cost of mobilization being the largest portion of the cost making option two lining the pipe between Marian and 1st Street the most cost effective.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council accept the bid from Mayer Specialty for $43,355 for the 1334 ft. of lining the sewer on Breese.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Motion approved 3-0. 
D.
Discussion of moving the burn pile

Mayor Spexarth reminded the Council of their discussion regarding moving the existing burn pile, in the flood plain, from its current location to the northeast corner of Colwich Memorial Park.  The inspector approved the site and recommended fencing and monitoring the location to prevent unauthorized dumping.  Mayor Spexarth suggested prohibiting commercial tree services from dumping large tree stumps due to the amount of time it takes for a large tree to burn down.

There was discussion regarding moving the burn pile to Colwich Memorial Park detracting from the park and the possibility of moving it to the sewer lagoon property that is outside the flood plain.
E.
Review of the bid for the repair of the roofs at the City Building and Library

Mayor Spexarth stated that EMC inspected the guttering and roofs at the City Building and Library estimating the cost for roof replacement at $30,427.44.  He presented the bid from Winter Roofing to complete the roofing at the insurance quoted price and stated they included additional repairs to both buildings including painting for an amount of $11,645.86.


Mr. Jon Weninger, Winter Roofing, answered specific questions from the Council regarding their bid and informed the Council that the Library had a water problem on the north side of the building. He suggested removing the berm as it forces water towards the building affecting the wood underneath the brick.


The consensus of the Council was to obtain two additional bids for the work outlined in Winter Roofing’s bid.
5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of the minutes of the June 16, 2014 Council meeting
B.
Approval of the minutes of the June 20, 2014 Special Council meeting

C.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 14-06-02 and 14-07-01
D.
Approval of the June financial reports
Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the consent agenda as corrected. Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Motion approved 3-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, distributed the July 16th agenda providing the Council with an overview of the committee contact persons, organizations, volunteers, entertainment and games with a list of questionable events.
B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Guy reported that the steel for the shelter arrived, that someone removed the stakes marking the dimension of the shelter. Councilwoman Scroggins questioned what a single pass spray pad was with Councilwoman Guy explaining that the water was not recycled.  There was discussion regarding the allowed uses for the water run-off being irrigation only during times when people were not in the park due to potential contamination. 


Councilman Kraus offered to purchase steel posts and make a shade structure for the playground area if the City was willing to pay for the concrete, the drilling of the hole, and the shade covering and he estimated the cost to be $500.  Ms. Morrison suggested earmarking Heritage Festival auction proceeds for the shade structure.
C.
Marketing Committee


Mayor Spexarth stated that the marketing report was in the packet and Councilwoman Guy commended the City Clerk on her presentation at the K-96 meeting.  Mayor Spexarth reported that the feedback from the K-96 meeting was that it was the best meeting they had ever had and he informed the Council of the award presented to Colwich Gardens from the Kansas Department of Commerce.
D.
Annexation and FEMA Committee –   Councilwoman Scroggins reported she made calls to property owners in the annexation area with little response and the pending FEMA map revisions kept homeowners from taking action to remove their property out of the floodplain.
E.
Library Board – Mayor Spexarth stated the May report was in the packet and the June report was at the desk.
7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer, had no report at this time.
B.
Fire – Mayor Spexarth stated three interviews for the firefighter position would be Thursday, June 24th and detailed who would be on the interview committee being: Chief Banz, Dave Smith a Firefighter, Councilman Kraus, Councilwoman Winegarner and himself.
C.
Public Works 

William Gondoly, Public Works Director presented the monthly report.  Mayor Spexarth presented a quote of $4,625 from Foley for repairs to the generator located at Homestead Dr. and Marian. He stated it appeared the generator suffered a lightning strike.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the $4,625 to get the lift station generator repaired.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Motion approved 2-0 with Councilwoman Scroggins abstaining due to the possibility of her son being assigned to fix the generator. 


Councilman Kraus asked Mr. Gondoly to talk to Joe Rausch about his used 1070 Case tractor that has a new motor, radiator, cab, air conditioning, heating and stated the tractor did not have a loader.  Mayor Spexarth asked the Public Works Director to discuss the tractor with Mr. Rausch.

Mayor Spexarth requested that the Council consider hiring Mike Rau to perform mechanical work on the City equipment at $20.00 per hour.  Councilwoman Scroggins questioned Mr. Rau’s experience.  Mr. Mike Rau highlighted his experience and connections should the equipment need sent to a mechanic’s shop.


Mayor Spexarth asked the Council to consider options for discussion at next month’s meeting.

E.
Police Department – Mayor Spexarth stated that the monthly report was in the packet.   He stated that the City Clerk received numerous dog complaints with possibly three people bitten in the Country Hill Addition with no one filing a complaint due to fear of retaliation.  Councilman Kraus questioned the impound procedures with Ms. Brooks explaining that if the dog’s owner was known dogs were taken home.  Councilman Kraus asked to change the ordinance making the cost expensive for the owner to get the dog out of the City’s possession.

Councilman Kraus questioned how the leash law worked with Mr. Stan Juhnke, City Attorney, stating dogs, not confined in a fenced yard or the owner is walking the dogs, must be on a leash.


Mayor Spexarth encouraged Councilmembers to ask people to come in and sign complaints when an incident occurs.

F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, had nothing to report.  
G.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report. 

8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilwoman Guy asked for the parking stripes along Wichita Ave. to be repainted.
Councilwoman Scroggins stated that a citizen called it to her attention that there had been a number of burglaries and questioned if there were funds budgeted in 2015 for a third full-time officer.  Mayor Spexarth stated that Chief Hinkle budgeted for a third officer.
Mayor Spexarth reminded the Council of the budget work session on Monday, July 28th at 6:00 p.m. and invited the public to attend.  He presented a Back Pack to School flier promoting the collecting of school supplies for children in need in the Renwick School District.
9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
There was no need for an executive session.
10.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilman Kraus moved for adjournment at 8:50 p.m. Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Motion approved 3-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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